Hello,

My name is Tiffany Bass and I have been diagnosed with HIV. I've been aware of my condition for the past 18 years. The doctor that diagnosed me referred me to a clinic in the Los Angeles area that dealt with HIV cases. As time progressed I joined Huntington Memorial Hospital, which had HIV clinics and other programs associated with my condition. As a result of going to Huntington Memorial I had all my medical records transferred there.

The clinics that I attended referred me to ACS, which was across the street from Huntington Memorial. In the beginning they provided me with counseling, which was very much needed, they also provided me with financial assistance, food programs, and gift certificates that allowed me to purchase food items of my own choice.

ASC then was able to move to a larger facility on Fair Oaks in Pasadena. At that location we were able to begin support groups that allowed us to share our various experiences and provided us with emotional support and we were able to share with each other our own experiences that each one of us had to deal with.

When I was diagnosed with HIV, I already had several pre-existing conditions. Because of these pre-existing conditions I had been told by my doctors that I wouldn't live to see adulthood, which left me somewhat traumatized. Each year I celebrate another birthday I am very thankful.

As a result of being diagnosed with HIV you are ostracized and people don't want to touch you or be close to you for fear they may contract the illness somehow. ASC has provided me with the mental and emotional support I needed to keep on going forward and try to live my life to the fullest.

It was my fiancé, now my husband, that took me to the doctor when I was first diagnosed 18 years ago. Because of ACS and their support, it gave

me the confidence I needed to get married and to live a normal life just like people that don't have HIV.

In the beginning I didn't need housing support because my husband provided it for me. But now, we have been separated for almost two years and I need ASC and the housing program and other programs that they provide.

Because of ACS's connection with various programs I was able to get dental assistance. The average dentist doesn't know how to treat patients with HIV. Therefore, my teeth were in serious need of dental care.

Approximately six years ago ACS moved to an even larger facility which allowed them to provide more of their services in one location rather than patients having to go to different facilities to receive help and treatment.

Through the years doctors and science have made remarkable breakthroughs to provide medications that have helped many HIV patients to live longer and more productive lives. The death rate is almost null and void due to these wonderful medications. However, new cases of HIV are presented every day and these people will need the assistance that ACS, APLA, CHAP, 5P21 and JWCH can provide them. These programs will be helpful and beneficial for future victims of HIV.

Thank you for your attention.



June 15, 2015

The Honorable Terry Tornek, Mayor of Pasadena and Members of the Pasadena City Council Pasadena City Hall 100 N. Garfield Avenue Pasadena, CA 91109

Dear Mayor Tornek and Members of the City Council:

RE: Commitment of Community Health Alliance of Pasadena (ChapCare) to Integrate, Expand and Enhance its Current HIV/AIDS Services into a Ryan White Look-Alike Health Center Program

In response to the City of Pasadena Public Health Department's (PPHD) decision to eliminate its direct clinical services effective September 30, 2015 in order to stem the loss of the City's financial resources, ChapCare is committed to integrate PPHD's current program of HIV/AIDS Services into a ChapCare -Ryan White Look-Alike program which will mirror the services and programs of the Andrew Escajeda Clinic.

# Background

ChapCare is a Federally Qualified Health Center serving the marginalized, uninsured and vulnerable populations of the greater Pasadena area for over 20 years. During this time, we have provided 5,798 unduplicated patients with HIV testing, counseling and care as recommended by the best practices guidelines for primary care centers under the supervision of our medical staff. Through our testing program, we have identified HIV infected patients and managed them into the care appropriate to their needs. Some of this care has been in partnership with the PPHD who has paid for it through their various HIV care contracts and general funds from the City.

As presented in the PPHD's FY 2016 Operating Budget Memorandum to the Pasadena City Council and City Manager dated June 8, 2015, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) has provided insurance to many low to moderate income people who were formerly precluded from accessing insurance and needed health services. ChapCare has been able to pursue the opportunities afforded through ACA and has seen a three (3) fold increase in insured patients coming to us for services since it was instituted over the last five (5) years. Part of that increase included HIV positive patients who were formerly uninsured but are now enrolled in Medi-Cal Managed Care insurance programs and Covered

### Page 2 of 4

Mayor Tornek and Members of the City Council

California (Insurance Exchange) as mandated by ACA. Since PPHD elected not participate in managed care and/or insurance exchange for primary care assigned was made to ChapCare to take care of regular chronic disease conditions like diabetes, hypertension, or hyperlipidemia or episodic issues like coughs, influenza, muscle strains, etc. As is recommended by the best practice guidelines for HIV management, ChapCare would refer them back to PPHD periodically for their specialty care needs related to the HIV disease and they were seen by PPHD under contract as a HIV Specialist for assigned patients. Now that the Affordable Care Act is in place, and there are various programs being considered under immigration reform that may extend insurance coverage to those who were formerly uninsurable, it is expected that Ryan White funding will morph and/or disappear within 5 years.

ChapCare also provides oral health care for its patients including any HIV positive patients in need of dental care in our dental health centers. ChapCare has over 14 years of experience serving these populations in its current dental center and maintains dental contracts in fee-for-service and managed care insurance dental plans, as well as, a contract for uninsurable patients with the County of Los Angeles Department of Health Services.

## <u>Issue</u>

We have been in discussion with City Manager, Michael Beck, Assistant City Manager Steve Mermell, PPHD Health Officer and Director Dr. Ying-Ying Goh, PPHD AIDS program staff Angelica Palmeros, and Financial Analyst Manuel Carmona about PPHD's decision to extricate selected Los Angeles County Ryan White contracts and assign them to ChapCare. The Ryan White program is a federal pass through program to Los Angeles County contracted to PPHD. The County of Los Angeles programs serves HIV positive clients and families in need of medical, dental, psychosocial and support services to sustain their quality of life while living with this disease. In recent years, some of the contracts and services have been limited to serving only the uninsurable clients themselves.

The PPHD staff has contacted Los Angeles County regarding their plan of extricating from these contracts whether the contracts can be reassigned to ChapCare. The Los Angeles County AIDS program staff has indicated that the County will not execute the re-assignment unless the new entity has 5 years of direct Ryan White experience in managing the contracts. Although ChapCare could have completed this contracting requirement over the years it has been operating next door to PPHD, we made a deliberate decision not to compete for this funding due to the existence of the Andrew Escajeda Clinic. Since ChapCare did not secure these contracts, we are now unqualified for the re-assignment. ChapCare does lack Ryan White HIV specialty care and the "wrap-around" support services, but does provide similar services as part of the Patient Centered Medical Home (PCMH) and Integrated Behavioral Health models for all our patients. Although we are disappointed that the County has taken such a position, ChapCare is committed to continue to serve the HIV positive patients it currently serves for its MediCal and Covered California managed care clients enrolled at our centers and has the capacity to expand its service delivery model to encompass the services for other persons affected by the disease currently receiving services at PPHD.

### Page 3 of 4

Mayor Tornek and Members of the City Council

ChapCare was given access to the City's contracts and financial data for the remainder of the contracted years which end on February 2017. After careful review, analysis, deliberation and conversation with PPHD staff we provided 3 scenarios through which there could be collaboration around the taking over of services by ChapCare where PPHD would either keep or divest its contracts with the County and determined the financial risk involved in each approach. We also made assumptions in these scenarios that were contrary to City staff's original proposals and acknowledge their willingness and patience in considering the pros and cons of these different models.

### **Proposal**

After the exhaustive review, there is one viable alternative for ChapCare— integrate, expand and enhance the ChapCare HIV service model to be a Ryan White "Look-Alike" with a scope of service which mirrors the desired services the City and the Escajeda patients expect.

This scope of service includes:

- 1) Medical Outpatient Services-Primary and specialty care services to all clients regardless of their ability to pay.
- 2) Mental Health Services-Both psychotherapy and psychiatry to all clients regardless on their ability to pay.
- 3) Medical Care Coordination-Linkages and referrals to external resources to complement the medical care received to all clients regardless on their ability to pay.
- 4) AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP)-Eligibility determination for the life-saving medications that these patients take every day to all clients regardless on their ability to pay.
- 5) Coordination in partnership with PPHD for additional Support Services, Pasadena Housing Department and other AIDS service agencies-Medical transportation; food distribution; housing vouchers/case management.
- 6) Incorporate the Michael D. Antonovich Dental Clinic-Provides dental care to HIV positive patients along with other special populations such as the homeless and elderly.

ChapCare will commit to consolidating its HIV medical, psychotherapy, pharmacy and supportive services onto the first floor of the 1855 N. Fair Oaks building which it leases from the City. It also proposes to lease the Michael D. Antonovich Dental Clinic located at 1845 N. Fair Oaks from the City in order to serve the HIV, homeless, elderly and general public clients with needed oral health care. ChapCare will advocate for the assignment of the Ryan White and other county dental funding to the Dental Clinic.

In order to support the patient advocacy and feedback into services that exists currently, we would invite the Client Advisory Board to participate in the same activities for the ChapCare HIV clinic.

### Page 4 of 4

Mayor Tornek and Members of the City Council

ChapCare understands that due to the cancellation of the County contracts, there will be no cost reimbursement for this service delivery model. Rather, ChapCare will use its current resources to defray the costs of care including its federal grant from Health Resources Service Administration, the County of Los Angeles My Health LA program, the state MediCal program, Covered California insurance fees and targeted fundraising for this effort. As the Ryan White services are offered free of charge for eligible patients for designated contract services, this same arrangement will be put in place for these clients.

ChapCare recognizes that experienced staff are needed to mirror the Escajeda clinical program, therefore we would open vacancies in the HIV program positions for which affected Pasadena City staff can apply.

Lastly, to maintain the years of history and recognition that have been cultivated by the City of Pasadena through the Andrew Escajeda Comprehensive Care Services Center, we would be honored to preserve the name at the new location if so desired by the City of Pasadena and the Client Advisory Board.

## **Next Steps**

The ChapCare Board will hear the program proposal as a recommendation to adopt from the Strategy and Planning Committee at its Annual Meeting tomorrow evening. Still outstanding in our process is the final fiscal presentation which will be incorporated into our FY 2016 Budget approval slated over the next 2 weeks. At that point, you will have ChapCare's full programmatic and financial commitment to this endeavor in order to keep these valuable HIV/AIDS support services in our community with hopefully the same providers and staff currently delivering the care now.

Thank you for hearing our proposal for services and we are available to answer questions at your convenience. I can be reached at (626)993-1227 or <a href="maintenance-mainte

Sincerely

Margaret B. Martinez, MPH Chief Executive Officer